INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 813

LAKE CITY, MN 

REGULAR MEETING

MONDAY, OCTOBER 19, 2009
6:00 P.M.

LINCOLN HIGH MEDIA CENTER

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Dawn Balow, Andrea Hamilton, Randy Meincke (arrived at 6:04 p.m.), Michael Noll, Heath Oeltjen, Douglas Pflaum, Karen England (arrived at 7:12 p.m.)
MEMBERS ABSENT:
None. 

OTHERS PRESENT:

Superintendent Craig Junker, Jim Borgschatz, Greg Berge, Margie Harkins, Patricia Arndt, Jim Klennert, Marti Green,  Andrew Eggenberger, Doug Grisim, Dena Huettl, David Toole,  Michael David and Brent Jones of Johnson Controls.

CALL TO ORDER:

The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Douglas Pflaum at 6:02 p.m.   The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  


ADOPTION OF AGENDA:
Motion by Balow, seconded by Oeltjen, to adopt the agenda as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.

CONSENT AGENDA:
Hamilton/Balow to approve the consent agenda as follows:

A. Approval of minutes of the regular meeting on September 21, 2009, and the special meeting on September 30, 2009.
B. Payment of bills as presented by the Superintendent for audit.
Motion carried unanimously.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT AGENDA:  None.
Member Meincke arrived.
TREASURER’S REPORTS:  Motion by Balow, seconded by Oeltjen, to approve the reports as presented.   Motion carried unanimously.
PUBLIC COMMENT:
None.
COMMUNICATIONS:
Two thank you notes were read. 
BOARD DEVELOPMENTINFORMATION/REPORTS:    The schedule of upcoming meetings was reviewed.  The regular November meeting will be held on Monday, November 16, 2009.   Community meetings regarding the facilities project were scheduled for Thursday, October 29, and Monday, November 9, 2009.  Both meetings will begin at 7:00 p.m. and will be held in the Lincoln Media Center. 
PRINCIPAL REPORTS:
High School Principal Greg Berge reported attendance at Parent-Teacher conferences was around 51%, which was lower than the attendance at the student led conferences held last spring.   Mr. Berge enthusiastically shared that Roger Christianson will once again be facilitating the 9th grade Leadership Retreat, a process that is intended to help motivate freshmen to make good decisions and work hard to realize goals as they move through the high school years. There will be three sessions for ninth graders, an optional session for teachers, and a TLP Leadership session for juniors and seniors.    Mr. Berge and Jennifer Abt-Talbert will give a STEM Initiative presentation at SEMASSP on November 2.  The District will be sending 8 teachers to training for the Read/Write Gold program the District purchased with some of the stimulus money we received through the Hiawatha Valley Education District.  
Elementary Principal Jim Borgschatz shared attendance at the Bluff View conferences was close to 95% of parents.    The Elementary Book Fair is scheduled for October 19 – 21 and Grandparent’s Day is Friday, November 6, 2009.  Both events are well attended and the students at Bluff View always look forward to both days.     Principal Borgschatz invited the Board to Bluff View for the December meeting
COMMUNITY EDUCATION REPORT:   Margie Harkins, Community Education Director, reported the Early Childhood Family Education (ECFE) “Trick or Treat Time” will be held on Saturday, October 31, with 80 children registered.   Volunteers from Lake City Better Futures and Key Club will be helping out.  Two Early Childhood Screening dates are scheduled for Friday, October 23, and Friday, November 20.  The next School Newsletter is scheduled to be in the Shopper on November 24. 
OLD BUSINESS

JOHNSON CONTROLS PRESENTATION:  The School Board engaged in the "first reading" regarding the scope of the facilities improvement project.  The Facilities Committee has met several times and largely endorsed the recommendations regarding Phase I, which tentatively includes energy conservation improvements, security system installations, indoor air quality improvements, heating plant replacements, roof replacements, and flooring and window replacements. In its current form, the tax impact regarding Phase I is at $3.91 per month per $100,000 home value.   A referendum is not needed for Phase I.  While much of the work being considered involves the Lincoln building, ¼ of it involves upgrades to Bluff View.  Superintendent Junker pointed out that Phase I addresses high priority needs; critical systems are being addressed regarding the best solutions for life cycle costs.  
The Facilities Committee was not ready to make recommendations regarding Phase II, which tentatively focuses on architectural renovations at Lincoln High School (auditorium, 1930 gymnasium, lobby, science areas and other classrooms, and restrooms); flooring, walls, and day lighting improvements; food service improvements; hardscape improvements (parking lots, track) as well as masonry improvements and door upgrades.   Phase II will require a referendum.

Financing costs appear to be at an all-time low, contractor costs are extremely favorable, and the cost of delay due to inflation would likely result in a significant increase to the project.  Replacement cost of the Lincoln building for a new school is in the neighborhood of $35-$40 million, plus land.   

Superintendent Junker noted some differences between the current facilities improvement project and the failed 2006 referendum.  For example, in 2006, the school board had proposed almost $6 million in new construction (34,147 sq. ft.), $339,000 in new tennis courts, and over $1.1 million in auditorium renovations.  In comparison to the current project, there is very little new construction proposed, no renovation to the tennis courts, and approximately $750,000 to update the auditorium, lobby, and lobby bathrooms, should this part of the renovation be approved.  Phase I of the current project focuses entirely on need: energy conservation improvements, safety and security, health and safety/ventilation/code compliance, roof repair/roof replacement, flooring replacements, and windows and doors.    

Before making final decisions involving the facilities improvement plan, the School Board scheduled two informational meetings to solicit input and go over details of the project: 7:00 PM on Thursday, October 29 and Monday, November 9.  The meetings will take place in the Lincoln High School Media Center.

Members Balow and Meincke left the meeting at 6:50 p.m., returning at 7:05 p.m. and 6:55 p.m., respectively.

DISTRICT STATEGIC PLAN:  Superintendent Junker presented the results from Bruce Mile’s strategic planning sessions.  The priorities had to do with facility improvements, financial responsibility, student achievement for all learners, and quality staff development.  The school board directed Superintendent Junker to work with the administrative team to determine SMART goals and report back to the school board in November.  

Member England arrived at 7:12 p.m. 
FACILITIES USE POLICY: Motion by Meincke, seconded by Noll, to approve the facilities use policy, facilities use request form, and the individual release and waiver form, and requirement for certificates of insurance  from groups who use our facility.   Motion carried unanimously.  
NEW BUISINESS

Motion by Meincke, second by Oeltjen, to approve employing Marissa Gunhus as a paraprofessional at Bluff View Elementary.  Motion carried unanimously. 

Motion by England, second by Noll, to approve the winter coaching assignments.  After some discussion regarding the 7th grade girls’ basketball position, Member England withdrew her motion.  

Motion by Meincke to approve the winter coaching assignments as presented, motion died for lack of a second. 

Motion by Oeltjon, seconded by Balow to approve the boys’ basketball coaching assignments as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.  
Motion by Hamilton, seconded by Balow, to approve the dance team coaching assignments as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Motion by Balow, seconded by England to approve the wrestling, weight room, and all school play assignments as presented.   Motion carried unanimously.
Motion by Meincke, seconded by Noll, to approve the girls’ basketball coaching assignments as presented.  Upon a roll call vote being taken the following voted in favor:  Noll, Meincke              Voting against:  England, Pflaum, Balow, Hamilton, and Oeltjen
Motion failed 5-2.

Chairperson Pflaum asked for a recess at 8:37 p.m.
Chairperson Pflaum reconvened the meeting at 8:50 p.m.

Motion by Balow, seconded by Hamilton, to approve the following lane changes:


Jennifer Abt-Talbert


MS       to  MS+15


Stacey Anderson


BS+15 to   BS+30


Timothy Anderson


MS       to  MS+15


Joshua Boraas



BS+15 to   MS

Lucas Brott 



BS+15 to   BS+30

Shannon Buck-Heise


MS       to  MS+15


Andrea Hanson


BS+0    to  BS+15


James Heise



MS       to  MS+15


Paul Holland



BS+0   to   BS+15


Gail Huppert



BS+60  to BS+75

Denise Jacobson


BS+0    to BS+15

David Kohutko


BS+30  to BS+45

Carey Kopp



BS+15  to BS+30

Mary Mann



BS+0    to BS+15

Stewart Talbert


MS+15 to MS+30

Deborah Tiedeman


MS       to MS+15

Motion carried unanimously.

Motion by Oeltjen, seconded by England to approve the routes, drivers and equipment as presented by Lake City Bus Lines and Kennedy Bus Service.  Motion carried unanimously.

Motion by Oeltjen, seconded by England, to approve the Transportation Contract Addendum regarding special education routes.  Motion carried unanimously.
SUPERINTENDENT REPORT: Superintendent Junker provided an update regarding H1N1.   Superintendent Junker noted that he, Greg Berge, Jim Borgschatz, Eva Dankers, meet regularly to discuss seasonal influenza and H1N1.  Johanna Majerus will start to join this group.  This group has tried to keep abreast of the current impact across the state and nation, sought advice for school officials, and studied how the MDE is mitigating the impact of H1N1 in Minnesota.  They have either been in touch with or met with the officials from the Center of Disease Control, Wabasha County Public Health Department, Lake City Medical Center–Mayo Health Systems, and the Minnesota Department of Health to monitor flu conditions and make decisions about the best steps to take concerning schools.  

BOARD REPORTS:  None  
CLOSED SESSION:  Motion by England, seconded by Hamilton, to go to closed session to discuss the seventh grade girls’ basketball coaching position. This motion was made at 9: 10 p.m.   Motion carried unanimously.
The board reconvened at 9:50 p.m.

Motion by Oeltjen, seconded by England, to approve girls’ basketball coaching assignments as presented.  In a roll call vote, motion carried unanimously.  

ADJOURNMENT:  9:55 p.m.
___________________________________

_____________________________

Douglas Pflaum, Chairperson



Andrea Hamilton, Clerk

